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Mr. Chairman, 

After hearing recently that Pacific Ocean perch stock off Washington and Oregon had been rebuilt 
to levels that prevailed before the 1966-1968 “mining” of the stock by Soviet and Japanese fleets, 
I was prompted to review the 2017 stock assessment document. 

Despite the high quality of the analysis, I was shocked at how sensitive the results were to the 
recruitment “steepness” (h), and natural mortality (M) parameters used (Figures 83 and 85).  Part 
of the problem here is that the NWFSC shelf/slope survey index shows no significant trend from 
2003-2016 (Figure 40).  The “base model” conclusion that the stock has been rebuilt to 1962 levels 
isn’t very well supported by survey data. It seems highly unlikely that the surveys would fail to 
reflect the 63% increase (2003-2016) in biomass estimated from the base model (Table 26) if such 
an increase actually occurred. 

  It is difficult to reject an alternative conclusion that the stock has yet rebuilt to the management 
target level of 40% unexploited spawning biomass (Figure 33). A precautionary approach would 
have been to carry out a survey similar to the 1979 and 1985 Pacific Ocean perch (POP) surveys, 
then update the stock assessment rather than acting on the results from the 2017 assessment. The 
“POP” surveys employed a different statistical design than the multispecies NWFSC shelf-slope 
surveys, a high-opening trawl with ground gear capable of operating on rougher bottom, and 
yielded higher precision as a result (Table 6).  

Instead, the Council chose to take the “base model” results from the 2017 assessment at face value, 
and to “fish down” the stock until it reached the MSY level (40% of unexploited biomass).  The 
harvest guideline was set at 4,318 mt, while the estimated MSY is only 1,825 mt. 



This is a highly aggressive approach, since setting the harvest guideline at 1,825 mt would also 
serve to reduce the biomass to the MSY level—it would just take longer.  Little would be lost with 
this more cautious approach, since natural mortality is extremely low, and sustainable yields very 
close to MSY can be achieved when the stock is at 50% (or even 60%) of unexploited biomass 
(Figure g). 

Since the 2017 assessment has been taken at face value, the Council is implicitly accepting that 
the multispecies survey is hyperstable with respect to stock abundance. As such, the Council has 
undertaken an overfishing experiment without a reliable means of measuring the results 

 
When the Council initiated the Pacific Ocean perch rebuilding plan in 1981, industry questioned 
the reliability of the 1977 survey and asked that the stock be re-surveyed.  The 1979 POP survey 
was undertaken in response.  The resulting survey (Wilkins and Golden, 1983 , N. American Journ. 
Fish. Mgt.) showed only a 1,400 mt difference between the biomass estimates for the 1977 
Triennial and 1979 POP surveys, with greater precision in 1979. It seems only reasonable that a 
similar survey be carried out now. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Donald R. Gunderson 

Emeritus Professor, University of Washington 

 

Cc Dr. John Field, Chairman Scientific and Statistical Committee 



 

             
  



 

 



 



 





 
   

 



         


